Celebrating 30 years of Independent Living in the UK

Gerry Zarb, SPECTRUM Centre for Independent Living

In December 1983 John Evans left Le Court, a Cheshire Home in Liss, Hampshire to live in his own home, with support from paid Personal Assistants. This effectively marked the start of the Independent Living Movement in the UK. 

Over the 30 years that have passed since then John Evans has devoted his life to promoting Independent Living and Disability Rights, throughout the UK and Europe, as well playing an active role in the movement across the world.

SPECTRUM CIL has recently hosted a special event to celebrate this hugely important 30-year anniversary, bringing together friends and colleagues from the Independent Living Movement and the other remaining members of Project 81 – the group of residents at Le Court who determined in the late 1970s to free themselves from institutional living by 1981, which had been designated United Nations International Year for Disabled People. 
These pioneers of Independent Living were: Philip Mason, Philip Scott, Tad Polkowski and Liz Briggs. The celebrated singer Ian Dury once called them “the escape committee”, which is a very apt description for a group who were fighting not only for their own freedom, but for all Disabled People to be free to live their own lives.

While celebrating the central role that John Evans and Project 81 have played in the Independent Living Movement, we should also acknowledge and celebrate the contribution of other early pioneers. Other Disabled People who played an important role in the early days of Independent Living in the UK included Neil Slatter, Simon Brisenden, Vic Finkelstein, Rosalie Wilkins and, in particular, Ken and Maggie Davis whose collective ‘Grove Road’ scheme – which was truly innovative at the time - had helped to inspire John Evans and the other members of Project 81. John Evans drew on their example, and that of a handful of other pioneers in Europe and the United States, to develop his own individual living arrangements with paid Personal Assistants. His determination to make this choice possible for everyone meant that his personal journey was also a political one. It marked the start of the Independent Living Movement as an integral part of the Disabled Peoples Movement in the UK.
John Evans was the Guest of Honour at the anniversary celebration and we are proud to publish in this newsletter a special article he has written, which reflects on the 30-year journey both he and the Independent Living Movement have made since those historic events in 1983.

We have also asked some of John’s friends and colleagues for their thoughts on the legacy of Project 81 and John’s hugely significant contribution to development of Independent Living. This is what they had to say: 

“John Evans has played a key role in developing the Independent Living Movement in Britain and beyond. He is what the great Italian thinker Antonio Gramsci called an organic intellectual. If I can be forgiven for using an ambulist metaphor in this context, John not only talks the talk of Independent Living but he also walks the walk.
 

I remember in the early days John talking the talk when he persuaded the Management Committee of the Spinal Injuries Association to part sponsor his trip to America to study Independent Living there when many of its members didn’t even know what Independent Living was. Since then through his work with Project 81 and the European Network on Independent Living John has been both a passionate advocate of, and a committed activist in the individual and collective struggles to achieve Independent Living for himself and other Disabled People.
 

If more of the people involved in developing and providing our heath and social care services were organic intellectuals like John, then these services would be much more responsive to our needs and wishes and wouldn’t be in their current state and heading for a possible meltdown.” 
 

Mike Oliver, Activist and Professor of Disability Studies

“More than thirty years ago, John Evans and the other Project 81-ers invited me to Le Court to hear about their plans to go free. Their ideas helped to create not only Hampshire CIL but also the first ever user-controlled personal assistance agency in the UK, at the Spinal Injuries Association. 
Over the years that followed, I was lucky enough to go with John to some of the significant events in the Independent Living Movement – including the first ENIL Strasbourg conference in 1989 and the world summit in Washington 1999. Everywhere we went, it was clear how much respect John commands in the European Independent Living Movement. The reason for this, I think, is to do with John’s approach to life. He not loud, or showy. He works through listening, talking, encouraging. He is supportive of others, tirelessly visiting all sorts of fledgling Independent Living groups in every corner of Europe.
He’s not only inspired me, he has helped me to develop my work in the movement. But the most fundamental thing about Independent Living is that it is about having a life. So I am happy that these days I mostly see John in a pub somewhere, just nattering about silly things, and enjoying each other’s company.” 
Frances Hasler, Co-Founder of the National Centre for Independent Living

“The lasting legacy from Project 81 is invisible: it is the universal acceptance of the lifestyle aspired to: ordinary lives in ordinary streets doing ordinary things. This was what people wanted and it is what they worked for because they believed it was right. Simple as that.

It is difficult today to imagine the degree of scepticism, negativity and hostility encountered in pursuit of this ambition. Two examples: a "friendly" civil servant from Whitehall stated that the Treasury would never allow a local authority to fund Disabled People to buy and organise their own support. From a slightly different perspective the Acting Chair Of Rehabilitation Medicine at Southampton University stated that "severely disabled people" could never live in the community and manage their own support.

This last statement prompted the demand for John and Philip Scott to demonstrate their capabilities by staying a week in the Odstock Hospital occupational therapy bungalow where the severest challenge proved to be keeping themselves and their assistants in beer.

In time not only did Elizabeth Briggs and then John Evans move into homes of their own with local authority funded support, they stayed there and very obviously thrived. These were major achievements of initiative and dogged determination. We all too easily forget the hardships and anxieties experienced along the way. People were expecting them to fail but they didn't and the rest is history.

We must not forget that in other parts of the country there were other Disabled People aspiring to and achieving similar ends: making their own lives in their own way with local authority support. The time was right.

In the early 1960s the residents of the Le Court Cheshire home, skilfully led by Paul Hunt and Peter Wade used strike action and the Press to ensure that residents were included in the management of the institution. Project 81 took this achievement one step further by asking for and being given the means to manage their own lives.”


Philip Mason, Project 81 member and Co-Founder of Hampshire Centre for Independent Living 

“My first near sighting of John was in 1981 when I visited the Berkeley Centre for Independent Living two weeks after John! After that we met regularly and. with people from Derbyshire discussed the problems of setting up CILs.  All three centres - Hampshire, Derbyshire and Greenwich were different but had the same principles.  John has been a good friend ever since. He has a dogged determination to achieve IL for all - and his work in Europe has been magnificent.  It was not easy to fight the influence of EDF and the power of the parent organisations.  But John remained true to DPOs and helped ENIL to grow and be a force to contend with in Europe.  His quiet perseverance has been remarkable.  I am very proud to call him a friend.”  

Rachel Hurst CBE, Director, Disability Awareness in Action

“I met John together with Phil Mason at a conference in Munich in 1982 where they presented their Project '81 - the plan to move out of the Cheshire Home by 1981. Phil was the first in succeeding, I understood, but he "cheated". He met his Virginia and with her help he was able to move out. John had to do it the hard way and, in the process, showed other people how to organize themselves for their liberation. 

Since 1982 I have met John numerous times in many countries. He has been an untiring travelling salesman for Independent Living, has written important ideological texts with powerful arguments for our right to live the way other people take for granted and has become a key figure in the IL movement in the UK and Europe: he chaired the European Network on Independent Living, has been its representative on the Board of the European Disability Federation and is often invited to speak at international conferences. 

John has the ability to reach all types of audiences, from politicians to the grassroots. He touches them all. Hearing him speak about his gut feelings about residential institutions sends shivers down my spine. I'm sure that happens to anybody who's had similar experiences. When he gets fired up John is an impressively powerful public speaker. John is a remarkable person, a role model for many. Thanks to him and people like him de-institutionalization is slowly beginning to win ground in a number of countries.”     
Adolf Ratzka, Founder and Director, Independent Living Institute, Sweden

“First of all - I want to congratulate you all on celebrating your 30 years on the Independent Living work in England. 
All your work has been a tremendous contribution in the fight for freedom and equality for Disabled People. And for this I really want to thank you!
I was so glad to hear that John Evans will be the guest of honor. This is so deserved! 
Not many individuals have devoted all their lives to the work for freedom as John Evans has done. As Bente Skansgård could be called the mother of personal assistance in Norway, I see John Evans as the father of personal assistance and Independent Living in England. John Evans has also made a crucial importance for the development of the independent living movement throughout Europe, much through his work in the European network on Independent Living – ENIL.
John Evans is a true Independent Living activist and a true warrior for Disabled Peoples’ fight for freedom. He has always been determined and full of energy in his work to secure human rights for all.
John Evans’ ability to see and understand the importance of that Disabled People themselves have to lead their own fight for freedom has been crucial. He sees the value of networking and has always encouraged us to stand united. 
Personally, John Evans has been a very important role model and I am so grateful for all his work within the movement.”
Vibeke Marøy Melstrøm - General Manager, Uloba – Independent Living Norway and Co-president, ENIL
As Mike Oliver points out, while it is right that we celebrate everything that the Independent Living movement has achieved, we do so at a time when those achievements are under renewed threat as a result of severe pressures on public finances in the UK and across Europe. 

John Evans and the other members of Project 81 always knew that freedom would have to be hard won and, once secured, involve constant struggle to keep hold of it. While the context might be different, their words back in the early 1980s could just as easily have been written today: 

“Project 81 naively believed that once they had "done it" the flood gates would open and new horizons and opportunities would open for disabled people.

Sadly this is not the case and indeed one would have to say that we live in an even harsher climate today. One in which even the hard-won gains of Project 81 are threatened and questioned. 

It was as if Project 81 had never happened.

BUT IT DID. WE DID IT.

Let us take pride and inspiration from that.

The struggle goes on.”

As Philip Mason’s comments highlight, the lasting legacy of Project 81 is that, while they may be still be at some risk, the “new horizons and opportunities” that they spoke of are now a practical reality for thousands of Disabled People. It is sometimes easy to forget that, at the time these words were written, most did not believe Disabled People could live independently as full and active members of their communities. A life of isolation and dependency in institutional care was considered to be ‘normal’. 

Today the situation is very different and the ideas that were born at that time are now at the heart of national policies and Independent Living has itself become an expectation rather than just an aspiration. To have come this far in just three decades is really quite remarkable and a testament to John Evans and the other pioneers of Independent Living. We celebrate all their achievements and pledge to continue to build on their legacy.

========================

Reflecting upon 30 Years of Living Independently

John Evans OBE, December 2013

It is hard to believe that on 9 December it will be exactly 30 years since I left Le Court Cheshire home, and said goodbye to my fellow disabled residents to move into my own flat in the community.  When I reflect upon this, I feel a deep sense of satisfaction, pride and achievement.  This was my personal liberation.  It is inspiring to realise that this was also the beginning of Independent Living in the UK.  

I cherish the personal freedom I gained from this change in my life.  Since then I have been actively involved in the development of the Independent Living Movement in the UK, locally, nationally and internationally which has been very exciting and rewarding.  I am committed to the struggle for equality of opportunity and inclusion.  
I wonder if 30 years ago the Officers of Hampshire Social Services responsible for disability services at that time realised the enormity of what they were committing themselves to, funding an individual to live independently in the community.  It was a decision that would have far-reaching consequences beyond Hampshire and set the standard for the future of social policy for Disabled People in the UK.  It would place Hampshire Social Services at the forefront of disability services for many years to come and Hampshire's Independent Living activists in the annals of history.  It was Derek Bailey, the Officer in charge of disability services at the time, who had the courage and insight to support our vision and bring independent living into practice.  Following his retirement, thankfully his successor Chris Taylor continued to be committed to Independent Living to ensure its future in Hampshire.

It was something that did not come easy and took many years to develop into an effective blueprint for the liberation and emancipation of Disabled People.  However, it was worth every minute and every effort of the strife which we had to put into organising and arranging this.  I would not look back.  I knew Independent Living was the answer for me as a disabled person in the 1980s.  I was proud of it.  

Independent Living had become a very powerful and empowering way of life for Disabled People and was soon to spread far and wide.  Project 81, which is what we called the scheme to enable all 3 of us to move into the community proved to be a success.   What was interesting was that all 3 of us did it differently, reflecting our unique individual differences.  
However, it has not always been an easy ride.  When you take control of your life and all the decisions that affect this, it involves a great deal of responsibility and organisation.  It means becoming an employer and taking on all this requires including adhering to employment legislation.  

Over the years I have employed in excess of 100 Personal Assistants which is mind blowing.  I must admit I have had all kinds of people and all nationalities.  Variety has certainly been the spice of life in my life!  I have met some wonderful people a number of whom have become lifelong friends.  I think I have become a better person as a result of this experience.  I would like to think that I have left an impression on my Personal Assistants as well.

Now Independent Living is at the centre of social policy as it has been for almost 10 years.  It doesn't matter whether it is called Direct Payments, Personal Budgets, Private Budgets, or Self-Directed Support because the bottom line is that the principles of Independent Living lie at the heart of all.  Looking back over the 30 years I don't think we realised that it would come this far.

Independent Living is one of the most important life changing influences in the lives of Disabled People. I have seen it transform the lives of many Disabled People from being passive recipients on benefits to active citizens and employers living a meaningful and fulfilling life. 

Hampshire should be proud of itself for instigating Independent Living and supporting it from the beginning.  Now the rest is all history and we made it.

